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This paper uses the Latino Immigrant National Election Study (LINES) to better understand the relationship 
between religion and immigrant political and civic engagement. Over the last half century, both American 
religion and the immigration landscape have changed in important ways. The LINES, which includes a num-
ber of religious questions from the American National Election Study and a rare focus on Latino newcomers, 
provides the opportunity to better understand the contemporary relationship between the two. We find that 
measures of religious belongings, beliefs, and behaviors (the Three Bs) are not generally associated with the 
civic and political engagements of Latino immigrants. We posit that such null results may be explained by 
the varying religious experiences of immigrants—some developing bridging social capital through religious 
institutions, but others experiencing what might be called segmented religious assimilation.
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The goal of this article is to better understand 
how religion shapes the political engagement 
of the Latino first generation. The Latino Im-
migrant National Election Study (LINES) is a 
unique dataset that provides rare perspectives 
on Latino immigrants, an understudied popu-
lation. Although a growing number of surveys 
now include enough Latino respondents to al-
low separate analysis, such as the American 
National Election Studies (ANES), the share of 
foreign- born respondents is typically low. This 
is especially the case for the study of religion 
and politics, as few surveys include the range 
of questions necessary to understand contem-
porary dynamics. The LINES combines a large 
sample of Latino immigrants with a number 

of religion questions from the ANES. We can 
therefore explore how the religious belong-
ings, behaviors, and beliefs of the Latino first 
generation influence their engagement in civic 
affairs and electoral politics.

Understanding religion is increasingly im-
portant to the study of American politics—al-
though this is not often recognized—because 
of the considerable, and intertwined, transfor-
mations of demography and religion. As is well 
known, the 1965 Immigration Act brought 
from across the globe large numbers of people 
previously barred from migration. Less noted, 
however, is that these individuals brought new 
religious traditions, theologies, practices, sym-
bols, and interpretations to America, thereby 
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disrupting established patterns of religious 
life. Immigrants not only founded new 
churches but also joined, and diversified, exist-
ing denominations.

This would come to have implications for 
politics and policy. Many of these churches, 
while traditionally conservative, recognized 
that immigrants from the developing world 
were not only joining congregations but also 
potential targets of evangelization. These im-
migrants and their children are increasingly 
seen as the future of many denominations, 
which has caused institutional reassessments 
of policies such as immigration reform. The 
Southern Baptist Convention (2011), for exam-
ple, has adopted resolutions supporting com-
prehensive immigration reform with a path to 
legal status for unauthorized immigrants.

These changes are overlapping with longer- 
standing transformations in American reli-
gious identity and practice. For much of Amer-
ican history, denominational affiliation was a 
key dividing line with political, social, and eco-
nomic implications. This was reflected in the 
title of Will Herberg’s (1955) classic book Prot-
estant, Catholic, Jew. Changes were neverthe-
less emerging that would complicate tradi-
tional categories, including the fundamentalist 
and modernist split within Protestantism and 
the concomitant development of different be-
liefs and practices within traditions and de-
nominations. Scholars realized that old catego-
rizations no longer described the reality of 
religion in American life (Kellstedt et al. 1996; 
Layman 1997, 2001; Green 2007; Olson and 
Warber 2008; Smidt, Kellstedt, and Guth 2009) 
and that religion was fundamentally restruc-
turing (Wuthnow 1990). 

The concepts of belief (such as biblical lit-
eralism) and behavior (such as church atten-
dance) were therefore added to belonging (de-
nomination). These Three Bs better captured 
the “new religion gaps” (Green 2007) and al-
lowed scholars to understand how contempo-
rary religion was shaping politics. For instance, 
conservatives and liberals from different de-
nominations are increasingly working together 
to achieve political and policy goals. To add to 
the complexity, religious orientations may also 
have different political effects by race and eth-
nicity (McDaniel and Ellison 2008; Leal and 

Patterson 2013), and many Americans are now 
moving away from any religious affiliation 
(Campbell, Green, and Layman 2013; Corral, 
Leal, and Tafoya 2015).

Demographic trends are generating re-
newed research across the social sciences on 
minority populations, and the Latino and Asian 
American religious experiences are the subject 
of increased attention. For Latinos, scholars 
have explored such topics as religion and civic 
activism (Espinosa, Elizondo, and Miranda 
2005), the role of faith during the migration 
journey (Hagan 2008), the activism of Latino 
faith- based organizations (Wilson 2008), the 
role of religion in the farmworkers movement 
(Prouty 2006), historical accounts (Sandoval 
2006), the place of Latinos in American religion 
and Catholicism (Stevens- Arroyo 1980; Díaz- 
Stevens and Stevens- Arroyo 1998; Matovina and 
Riebe- Estrella 2002; Matovina 2012), Latino 
ministry (Dahm 2004), and Latino theology (De 
La Torre and Aponte 2001). While space consid-
erations preclude a more detailed discussion 
of this literature, it can be found in the previous 
work of the first two authors of this article (Leal 
2010; Leal and Patterson 2013, 2014).

Although Catholicism has long been a core 
component of Latino cultures, it is less so every 
year. In 2006, the Pew Forum on Religion & Pub-
lic Life (2007) found that 68 percent of Latinos 
were Catholic, a figure that had declined to 55 
percent by 2013 (Pew Research Center 2014). 
Many of these former Catholics are now attend-
ing evangelical and Pentecostal congregations, 
but the number of Latino “Nones” also in-
creased (from 8 percent to 18 percent). At the 
same time, the large number of migrants from 
Mexico, Central America, the Dominican Re-
public, and other Spanish- speaking nations in 
the Western Hemisphere has augmented Cath-
olic numbers. Even if many ultimately change 
religious identities in the United States or be-
come converts before the migration experi-
ence, the American Catholic population would 
have shrunk over the last two decades without 
“the infusion of millions of Latino Catholics” 
(Keysar 2014, 11). The paradox is that while La-
tinos are decreasingly Catholic, American Ca-
tholicism is increasingly Latino.

These changes in Latino religious affiliation 
are particularly clear across the generations. 
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The 2006 Pew survey found that while foreign- 
born Latinos were 74 percent Catholic, their 
native- born counterparts were 58 percent. The 
2013 Pew survey notes that 60 percent of the 
foreign born are Catholic—a 14 percentage- 
point drop in seven years—and that 50 percent 
of the second generation and 45 percent of the 
third generation are Catholic (Pew Forum 
2007; Pew Research Center 2014). The figures 
vary slightly in different surveys, but the trends 
are clear.

Although the religion and politics literature 
addresses a wide and growing range of topics, 
this paper is interested more specifically in the 
role of religion in shaping Latino immigrant 
political engagement.

This paper summarizes what we know about 
immigrants and religion by examining the lit-
erature on how religion can shape Latino po-
litical engagement. In particular, the debate 
between Verba, Schlozman, and Brady (1995) 
and Jones-Correa and Leal (2001) raised the 
question of whether Catholicism enhances or 
dampens Latino political participation. We 
contribute to this discussion by asking how re-
ligious measures—and particularly Catholi-
cism—are associated with variables for elec-
toral and civic participation among the Latino 
first generation. We discuss the variables in the 
2012 LINES and how they allow for (and in 
some instances, limit) new research on these 
topics. The paper also presents models that 
add to our understanding of how religion 
shapes the political engagement of Latino im-
migrants and how the results—which predom-
inantly show little association between religion 
and politics—can be interpreted in multiple 
ways.

iMMigR antS and Religion
We might begin by remembering the words of 
Koheleth that “there is nothing new under the 
sun” (Ecclesiastes 1:9). Indeed, research on re-
ligion and immigration probes a question that 
is perhaps as old as humanity itself. As the 
Psalmist so poignantly reflected on the central 
crisis of the Hebrew people’s Babylonian exile, 
“How can we sing the songs of Zion while in a 
foreign land?” (Psalms 137:4)

Research demonstrates the important role 
of religion in the lives of immigrants and im-

migrant communities (for example, Leonard 
et al. 2005; Foley and Hodge 2007; Chen and 
Jeung 2012). In surveying this research, a logi-
cal starting point would be why, in theoretical 
terms, religion matters to the immigrant expe-
rience. Thomas Tweed (2006) offers a potential 
explanation, arguing that religion is inherently 
spatial: “As spatial practices, religions are ac-
tive verbs linked with unsubstantial nouns by 
bridged prepositions: from, with, in, between, 
through, and most important across . . . reli-
gions designate where we are from, identify 
whom we are with, and prescribe how we move 
across” (79). Religion enables, in Tweed’s view, 
“homemaking”—“It draws boundaries around 
us and them; it constructs collective identity 
and, concomitantly, imagines degrees of social 
distance” (111). In his terms, it enables both 
“dwelling” and “crossing,” that is, “finding a 
place and moving across space” (59). In es-
sence, religion shares the central concerns of 
the immigrant experience: singing the songs 
of home while coming to terms with a new life 
in a foreign land.

As the exilic Psalm suggests, religion is a 
powerful and multifunctional force. In broad 
terms, it can reinforce ethnic identities and 
provide a space within which ethnic differ-
ences may be expressed, while also promoting 
participation in, or assimilation into, a new 
host country. Research supports this dual role 
(see, for example, Dolan 1975; Yang 1999; Yang 
and Ebaugh 2001; Cherry 2013) while revealing 
important complexities. This is why scholars 
have approached the question of religion and 
immigration from different angles.

Over the past half century, beginning at 
least with Herberg’s (1955) seminal work, our 
understanding of religion and immigration 
has grown steadily and respect has increased 
for religion’s explanatory power. Social scien-
tists have addressed issues such as the func-
tional effects of religion in promoting or inhib-
iting civic participation (Verba, Schlozman, 
and Brady 1995; Putnam 2001; Jones- Correa 
and Leal 2001), the role of religion in political 
reasoning (Lee and Pachon 2007), and group 
and identity politics (Chen and Jeung 2012). 
Scholars have also given greater nuance to 
such matters as the relationship between reli-
gion and ethnicity, and how religion facilitates 
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involvement in the social and political life of a 
new host country. For example, this may de-
pend on the relative strength and relatedness 
of ethnic and religious identities (Greeley 1971; 
Abramson 1973; Hammond and Warner 1993) 
or majority- minority status in home and host 
countries (Yang and Ebaugh 2001).

In addition, many religious dynamics are 
transnational, so that we cannot easily divide 
home country and American religion. Some 
immigrants are pre- acculturated before the 
journey by transnational congregational net-
works, which not only helps facilitate border 
crossing but can also change religious prac-
tices in the home nation and thereby prepare 
the immigrant for reception in the United 
States (Levitt 2002). Religious capital is there-
fore an important part of the migration experi-
ence, but religions are global networks and the 
directional arrows of personal and institu-
tional change point in all directions.

Religion and Latino Political Participation
Research has also provided insight into the de-
gree with which religion and communities of 
faith promote or inhibit participation in the 
social and political life of host countries 
among foreign- born populations and subse-
quent generations. More general works on 
civic participation have found church atten-
dance to promote greater involvement (Verba, 
Schlozman, and Brady 1995; Putnam 2001). Sid-
ney Verba and his colleagues (1995) identify the 
importance of civic skills and civic resources 
to civic participation, but they also note the 
unique role of religious institutions in provid-
ing the opportunity to access such skills. Al-
though socioeconomic status (SES) and orga-
nizational resources are conceptually distinct, 
they note that “those with high levels of edu-
cational attainment are likely to be slotted into 
the kinds of prestigious and lucrative jobs and 
organizational affiliations that provide further 
political resources” and the only organization 
that can “provide a counterbalance to this cu-
mulative resource process” is religion (Verba, 
Schlozman, and Brady 1995, 18).

Verba and his colleagues (1995) analyze 
time- based nonelectoral activities, voting, po-
litical contributions, and political discussion, 
finding that SES factors and not racial- ethnic 

measures are statistically significant. However, 
SES is developed by a variety of organizational 
experiences, particularly that of religion. They 
argue that unfortunately for Latinos, Catholi-
cism was less likely to develop the same level 
of politically relevant civic skills as many Prot-
estant denominations did. Because Latinos 
were predominantly Catholic at the time of the 
Citizens Participation Study (though the au-
thors acknowledge a growing Protestant 
share), Verba and his colleagues posit that Ca-
tholicism served to dampen Latino political 
participation.

Michal Jones- Correa and David Leal (2001) 
argue that if Catholicism helped explain dis-
parities in political participation across groups, 
then it should also shape participation within 
groups. They compare Latino and Anglo (non- 
Hispanic white) electoral and nonelectoral  
participation, finding that Catholic affiliation 
never reduced Latino participation—and in fact 
served to increase several types of engagement. 
By contrast, attendance at religious services 
was consistently significant, thus suggesting 
that the associational role of churches—regard-
less of denomination—was also important. 
Jones- Correa and Leal observe that “while 
churches play an important part in American 
civic life in general, in the absence of other 
civic associations they play a disproportionate 
role in the civic and political lives of Latinos” 
(2001, 763). In addition, religious institutions 
may be particularly important to immigrant 
communities: “As they did for previous waves 
of immigrants before them, Catholic churches 
may serve as ethnic associations as much as 
they do religious institutions” (764).

For Anglos, however, religious denomina-
tion was consistently insignificant across four 
political participation models. Although Ca-
tholicism may have once shaped Irish, Italian, 
and Polish American political participation, “it 
is not likely to be true today. For most Anglos, 
the difference among churches is simply de-
nominational, not ethnic. Political appeals in 
Latino Catholic parishes might have a reso-
nance they do not have in Anglo Catholic par-
ishes” (Jones- Correa and Leal 2001, 764).

Louis DeSipio (2007), examining the 2000 
Hispanic Churches in American Public Life 
(HCAPL) survey, notes that Catholic voter turn-
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out was one- third higher than that of non- 
Catholics, which is inconsistent with the de-
mobilization argument. He also finds that 
Catholics were slightly more likely than Prot-
estants to report that their churches had be-
come more involved in political and social 
questions. However, Catholics were less likely 
than Protestants to believe that a political can-
didate’s faith and morals were important con-
siderations in their vote choice.

Joanne Ibarra and David Leal (2013) repli-
cate the Jones- Correa and Leal (2001) models 
using the 2006 Latino National Survey (LNS) 
and the 2008 ANES (with Latino oversample). 
None of the models indicate that Latino Cath-
olics incur a mobilization penalty, though only 
the LNS found that Catholicism was positively 
associated with Latino political participation 
(voter registration and voter turnout in the 
2004 presidential election). In the ANES find-
ings, the religious variables—denomination, 
born- again status, religious importance, and 
church attendance—were consistently insig-
nificant. For both Anglos and Latinos, religion 
did not shape voting, an index of nonelectoral 
participation, or campaign contributions.

Jongho Lee and Harry Pachon (2007) find 
no evidence that denomination or church at-
tendance shaped political participation. Using 
the 2004 Washington Post/Univision/Tomas Ri-
vera Policy Institute survey of 1,600 registered 
Latino voters, they test whether religious vari-
ables affected presidential vote preference, in-
tensity of vote preference, interest in the pres-
idential campaign, and whether they were 
contacted to register or to vote. Although evan-
gelicals were more likely to support George W. 
Bush, no religious tradition variable was sta-
tistically significant in the other models. These 
null results support neither the Verba, Scholz-
man, and Brady (1995) nor the Jones- Correa 
and Leal (2001) findings because they suggest 
that religion was not an important factor (aside 
from vote direction) in 2004.

Research by sociologists and other scholars 
tends to support the argument that religious 
institutions can provide important, politically 
relevant skills to immigrants. Cristina Mora 
(2013) observes that Catholic churches provide 
opportunities for civic engagement for Mexi-
can immigrants. First, participating in small 

groups allows immigrants the opportunity to 
build skills and develop networks. Second, 
churches provide links to nonreligious civic 
groups. This qualitative paper provides addi-
tional evidence that is consistent with the ma-
jority of the quantitative literature discussed 
previously. In addition, the edited volume by 
Vargas- Ramos and Stevens- Arroyo (2012) in-
cludes multiple chapters—using both qualita-
tive and quantitative methods and across a va-
riety of settings—that counter the argument 
that Catholicism demobilizes Latino popula-
tions.

Researchers have also addressed such ques-
tions for additional faiths and ethnic groups. 
Peggy Levitt’s study of Boston- area immigrant 
groups, including Hindus and Muslims, finds 
that “even when religious institutions did not 
have explicit political agendas, people learned 
about fundraising, organizing and leadership 
by participation, which they applied to other 
settings” (2008, 778). Moreover, the greatest ac-
cumulation of civic skills occurred among 
those whose congregations were in close prox-
imity to a native- born congregation, as interac-
tion between the two offered a kind of inter-
mediary education in U.S. political and civic 
life. Levitt ominously observed that “in con-
trast, members of stand- alone congregations, 
with few U.S. ties, were on their own” (780, em-
phasis added).

A recurring theme in this literature is the 
important role of the church not only as an 
institution in promoting the civic skills neces-
sary for participation but also as a source of 
organizational support for participation. This 
is especially true of Catholic churches. For ex-
ample, Matt Barreto and his colleagues (2009) 
find the Catholic Church played a central role 
in disseminating information about the immi-
grant rights marches, and Catholic identifica-
tion was a strong predictor of participation in, 
or support for, these marches. Similarly, Kraig 
Beyerlein and Mark Chaves (2003) note that 
Catholic churches, more than other congrega-
tions, organized demonstrations and marches 
and lobbied elected officials. Cecilia Menjívar 
(2003) observes the same among Salvadoran 
immigrants as Catholic churches encourage 
immigrants to work collectively to transform 
their communities. In contrast, evangelical 
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Christian churches attended by Salvadorans 
place greater emphasis on individual salvation.

data and ModelS
The LINES survey addresses each of the three 
traditional approaches to measuring religion 
in survey research: believing, behaving, and be-
longing. For religious belief, the LINES asked 
respondents two relevant questions: “Do you 
consider religion to be an important part of 
your life, or not?” and “Would you say your re-
ligion provides [some/quite a bit/a great deal] 
of guidance in your day- to- day living?” One 
might also include in this category the follow-
 up question for Christian respondents about 
whether they identify as born- again or evan-
gelical Christians.

For the most part, the LINES follows the 
lead of the ANES in its religious questions. 
However, some deviations are notable. The 
first of these concerns religious belief. The 
LINES does not include a question on the lit-
eral interpretation of scripture, which is in-
cluded in the ANES. This is a common ques-
tion on several surveys, including not only the 
ANES but also the Cooperative Congressional 
Election Study (CCES), the General Social Sur-
vey (GSS), and many Pew studies.

Questions about biblical literalism reflect 
the role of an interpretive community in ar-
ticulating a religious worldview that translates 
religious teachings and texts into a particular 
vision for social and political life (Fish 1980; 
McDaniel and Ellison 2008). This question is 
often used in research as a proxy for religious 
traditionalism, and the LINES does not include 
another such measure. However, the literalism 
question is primarily appropriate for Protes-
tant traditions more so than for Catholicism.

We would also have liked a variable for char-
ismatic or Pentecostal beliefs. A vibrant, char-
ismatic spirituality can be found not only 
among Pentecostals but also increasingly 
among Catholics. This is especially the case in 
Latin America. In 1970, Pentecostals and char-
ismatics represented no more than 4 percent 
of Latin America’s population. According to 
the World Christian Database, by 2005 their 
numbers had increased to more than 25 per-
cent (Pew Forum 2006). Not only is charismatic 
spirituality qualitatively different from non-

charismatic spirituality, but its political impli-
cations are also debated.

The LINES also includes questions about re-
ligious behavior. Here, the survey follows the 
ANES closely and includes questions on the fre-
quency of prayer and church attendance: “Out-
side of attending religious services do you 
pray?” and “Do you ever attend religious ser-
vices, apart from occasional weddings, bap-
tisms, or funerals?” Response options account 
for variation in frequency. These are helpful 
measures, particularly the church attendance 
question, which have shown predictive power 
in estimating social and political behaviors.

The LINES includes questions on religious 
affiliation. Here we find another departure 
from the ANES and certainly the most prob-
lematic feature of the LINES’s religious mea-
sures. Like the ANES, the LINES asks respon-
dents, “Do you mostly attend a place of worship 
that is Protestant, Catholic, Jewish, or some-
thing else?” or for those who do not attend re-
ligious services, “Do you consider yourself to 
be” any of these religious affiliations. Although 
the LINES stops here, the ANES offers respon-
dents an opportunity to further define their 
religious affiliation. This is important for sev-
eral reasons. First, because a growing number 
of Protestants do not identify as such (or even 
understand the term), only asking respondents 
whether they are Protestant, Catholic, Jewish, 
or something else will underrepresent Protes-
tants. Many contemporary Protestants instead 
identify as “just Christian” or evangelical or 
sometimes with a denominational moniker.

A similar problem exists with the something 
else option in the LINES, which groups reli-
gious others and the unaffiliated, and unfortu-
nately risks also including Protestants who do 
not identify with this term (an issue of growing 
concern to survey researchers). We can create 
an estimate of the Latino immigrant Nones, 
but the measure is not ideal.

Analysis
Our paper examines the religious, demo-
graphic, and socioeconomic determinants of 
Latino immigrant political engagement. This 
is not an exact replication of the Jones- Correa 
and Leal (2001) paper, as the LINES contains 
additional variables that are specifically rele-
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vant to immigrant populations. We are guided 
by the expectation that if Catholic churches 
boost electoral participation because they 
serve as community centers that can uniquely 
connect Latinos to political information as 
well as political mobilization efforts, the po-
litical and civic effects might be even stronger 
among immigrants.

The first measure is a dummy variable for 
whether the respondent voted in the 2012 pres-
idential election. This question was only asked 
of naturalized citizens. We also analyze the 
Campaign Activity Battery (four questions) and 
the Civic Participation Battery (four ques-
tions). These questions were asked of all re-
spondents, as nonelectoral participation is not 
limited to citizens or legal permanent resi-
dents (see Leal 2002). We also create an index 
variable (from 0 to 4) and dummy variable 
(whether the respondent participated in any 
activity) for each of the batteries.

The campaign measures that we use include 
whether a campaign attempted to mobilize the 
respondent, attending a campaign rally, wear-
ing a campaign button, and working for a po-
litical campaign.1 The civic participation mea-
sures include whether the respondent attended 
a civic rally, attended a civic meeting, signed an 
Internet petition, or signed a paper petition.2

To our knowledge, these analyses have not 
been previously conducted specifically for La-
tino immigrants. A variety of studies have ex-
amined the importance of religion for immi-
grant political engagement, but not in the 
manner found in this paper.

The independent variables are standard de-
mographic measures (education, income, gen-
der), national- origin groups measures (Mexi-

can, Cuban, and Central American), and 
variables specifically applicable to immigrants 
(took the survey in Spanish, was brought to the 
United States before age sixteen, and the per-
centage of life lived in the United States). See 
appendix A for descriptive statistics for all the 
independent and dependent variables. In ad-
dition, a correlation matrix of the independent 
variables (not included) indicates that multi-
collinearity should not be a concern.

For each model, we first run regression 
models using the variables by themselves and 
then using the weight variable provided by the 
LINES (wgtrake). It was based on education, 
gender, and age.

Imputation
The LINES survey contains considerable miss-
ing data, both of the normal individual nonre-
sponse variety and also because some ques-
tions were not asked of the respondents in the 
supplement to the second- wave survey. We 
therefore conduct three types of analysis for 
most questions: the first two use the un-
weighted and weighted survey data (as de-
scribed), and the third uses AMELIA II in R to 
impute all missing data (Honaker, King, and 
Blackwell 2012). In this way, we provide evi-
dence for scholars with different views of the 
value and propriety of weighting datasets and 
imputing missing data (for encouraging per-
spectives on imputing independent and de-
pendent variables, see Graham 2009; Young 
and Johnson 2010; Hollenbach et al. 2014). As 
we will show, regardless of whether the weight 
measure is used or the data are imputed, the 
key religious results do not vary, which adds to 
our confidence in the findings.3

1. We do not include contributing money to a political campaign in the index, as the more general literature on 
political participation finds that it is uniquely shaped by disposable income.

2. We similarly do not include in the index the questions for giving money to a religious or a nonreligious orga-
nization.

3. Our imputation of LINES data started with our specifying the models of interest for Amelia II. The procedure 
assumes, as do we, that data are missing at random and then generates observations based on every parameter 
in the model, including the dependent variable. We tasked Amelia II with generating five imputation datasets, 
each with respondent identification numbers as unique cases with which to create unique values. Dependent 
variables were treated in a manner consistent with their nominal characteristics. Specifically, Amelia II generated 
integer values for whatever rate of civic or campaign participation it predicted respondents to have based on 
observed characteristics. The same prediction occurred for whether naturalized Latino citizens voted for presi-
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Modeling
The voter turnout dependent variable, a simple 
dummy variable, was modeled using logit re-
gression. Our index measures for civic and 
campaign participation denote counts of ac-
tivities reported by the respondents. In both 
the LINES and the ANES, rates of participation 
are heavily skewed to the 0 or 1 counts. The 
skewed nature of these dependent variables 
means that ordinary least squares (OLS) is an 
inadequate method of estimation. The go- to 
approach for estimating count data is Poisson 
regression, but our dependent variables show 
overly dispersed variance (higher than mean) 
and an excess of 0 observations, both of which 
violate traditional assumptions. Under these 
conditions, a zero- inflated negative binomial 
regression is ideal but unavailable when esti-
mating subpopulation parameters, imputed 
data, or models with too few observations. We 
therefore chose negative binomial regression 
as the next best procedure, which addresses 
excessive variance. We make no assumptions 
about the data- generating process for 0 (no 
participation) observations. They serve as our 
base for understanding the characteristics of 
respondents who reportedly engaged in politi-
cal and civic activities.

In addition, we collapse the two index mea-
sures into two dummy variables for whether 
the respondent participated in any civic or 
campaign activity. These models are analyzed 
using logit analysis.

For ease of interpretation, all coefficients 
are presented as odds ratios (for Logit regres-
sions) or incidence rate ratios (for the negative 
binomial regressions). Values greater than 1 
represent positive associations between the in-
dependent and dependent variables, and val-
ues less than one represent negative associa-
tions.

Last, because of considerable second- wave 
attrition in the LINES, a second survey firm 
was engaged to increase the sample size. We 
were concerned that respondents in these two 

different samples would potentially yield dif-
ferent responses to survey questions. To ad-
dress this, we tested the possibility that re-
spondents represent separate data- generating 
processes. First, Amelia II, in addition to treat-
ing respondent identification numbers as 
unique, allowed us to consider each survey 
firm as a unique cross- section and generated 
imputations of missing observations therein. 
The generated datasets were then analyzed us-
ing generalized negative binomial regression, 
which enables users to assign a cross- section 
variable to test whether estimates for each dif-
fer. We applied this test to the models for the 
civic and campaign index measures. In each 
case, the auxiliary test for differences in mod-
els across cross- sections did not find statisti-
cally significant differences. That is, the data 
collected across the two survey firms in the sec-
ond wave of the LINES are not apparently sig-
nificantly different in the count models we 
specified.

Religious Affiliation
Examining both pre-  and postwave respon-
dents, we see that the basic religious affilia-
tions of the LINES respondents are both differ-
ent than and similar to those reported by most 
surveys. Using the sample weights, 61 percent 
identified as Catholic, 8.9 percent as unaffili-
ated, 13.1 percent as Other, and the remaining 
17 percent as Protestant (table A1).

We can compare these responses with those 
of the Pew Research Center’s 2013 survey, 
which found that the Latino foreign born are 
60 percent Catholic, 16 percent evangelical 
Protestant, 4 percent mainline Protestant, 15 
percent unaffiliated, and 4 percent Other. The 
share of Catholics, one of our main measures 
of interest, is therefore almost identical in 
both surveys. The differences among the other 
categories likely reflect the variations in how 
the religious affiliation question was asked by 
the LINES and the Pew.

dent in 2012. The program stacked the five datasets into one export and was analyzed by Stata’s mi estimate 
protocol. The procedure was informed of the size and shape of the stacked dataset, as well as identifying vari-
ables for respondents, datasets, and variables with imputed observations. This entire process yielded a complete 
data frame and highly reliable parameters that range across multiple datasets.

r s f :  t h e  r u s s e l l  s a g e  f o u n d at i o n  j o u r n a l  o f  t h e  s o c i a l  s c i e n c e s



 r e l i g i o n  a n d  p o l i t i c a l  e n g a g e m e n t  1 3 3

ReSultS

Voter Turnout
The first set of regressions examines voter 
turnout in the 2012 presidential election (see 
table 1). These models, in combination with 

the subsequent models for electoral and civic 
participation, allow us to contribute to the 
Verba, Schlozman, and Brady (1995) and Jones- 
Correa and Leal (2001) debate by examining 
how a variety of religious factors are associated 

Table 1. Models for 2012 Voter Turnout

Voted  
Odds Ratio (SE)

Weighted
Odds Ratio (SE)

Imputed  
Odds Ratio (SE)

Constant 0.020
(0.065)

–0.004
(0.012)

0.144
(0.186)

Female 2.590
(1.504)

1.772
(1.063)

1.464
(0.343)

Age 1.065**
(0.031)

1.052
(0.036)

1.024**
(0.011)

Education 1.070
(0.108)

1.194*
(0.120)

1.009
(0.040)

Income 1.620
(0.535)

1.443
(0.411)

1.297*
(0.158)

Cuban 1.186
(1.660)

0.301
0.455

2.358
(1.360)

Mexican 1.882
(1.734)

1.135
(1.384)

1.369
(.544)

Central American 0.690
(0.662)

0.675
(0.795)

1.324
(0.639)

Catholic 0.592
(0.611)

1.997
(1.914)

0.655
(0.282)

Unaffiliated 0.860
(1.116)

3.533
(4.860)

0.777
(0.584)

Religious other 0.033***
(0.041)

0.107*
(0.133)

0.142**
(0.099)

Church attendance 1.122
(0.231)

10.210 
(0.220)

1.082
(0.094)

Religious importance 2.113
(1.813)

2.604
(2.416)

1.981**
(0.598)

Born again 0.521
(0.421)

0.616
(0.496)

0.464**
(0.160)

Party in country of origin 0.856
(0.594)

0.671
(0.552)

1.166
(0.540)

Percentage of life in the United States 1.021
(2.055)

0.777
(1.570)

0.782
(0.636)

Child immigrant 1.068
(1.037)

0.948
(0.981)

1.210
(0.545)

Spanish 1.168
(1.844)

3.430
(3.559)

2.822*
(1.396)

Observations 123 123 541
Pseudo R2 / Prob > F 0.27 0.26 0.046

Source: McCann and Jones-Correa 2012. 
Odds Ratios (OR) and Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR)
*p < .10; **p < .05; ***p < .01
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with political engagement. As noted, Verba, 
Schlozman, and Brady (1995) argue that fewer 
civic skills were associated with Catholic 
Church membership, which could help explain 
relatively low levels of Latino electoral partici-
pation. Jones- Correa and Leal (2001), however, 
find no evidence to support a Catholic demo-
bilization argument. In fact, they note that the 
Catholic variable was positively associated with 
some forms of engagement and insignificant 
for the rest. They argue that churches serve as 
accessible community centers, where both po-
litical learning and recruitment can take place, 
and this role might be particularly consequen-
tial for immigrants.

The first model is for reported turnout—
among naturalized citizens—in the 2012 presi-
dential elections. As with most surveys, the re-
ported turnout is likely higher than is the case, 
but the votes are not validated (consistent with 
ANES practice). The number of observations is 
relatively small because we are modeling a sub-
set of the dataset, and missing data take their 
standard toll. Nevertheless, the model provides 
some unique evidence about the association 
of religion with Latino immigrant electoral 
participation.

The first column includes the basic regres-
sion model (using odds ratios), the second col-
umn model incorporates the weight measure, 
and the model in the third column analyzes 
the data as imputed by Amelia II in R. Across 
all three models, the Catholic and church at-
tendance variables are statistically insignifi-
cant. Catholicism and more regular church at-
tendance do not demobilize Latino immigrants, 
but neither do they encourage it. The findings 
therefore fall between the argument that reli-
gion bolsters or dampens minority political 
engagement. The only consistently statistically 
significant religious factor is the reporting of 
an Other religious affiliation; these individuals 
are much less likely to report voting in 2012.

Only a relatively few other variables are sta-
tistically significant in the models. In terms of 
SES, age is positively associated with the vote 
in two models (unweighted and imputed), and 
income and education are only statistically sig-
nificant for one instance each. We conclude 
that the standard SES model does not appear 
to apply to voting among the foreign born.

We do not include a model for specific vote 
choice in 2012, as the number of observations 
was too low—below one hundred (it was rele-
vant only to the naturalized, and it was asked 
only on the postelection wave). Nevertheless, 
a separate model (not shown) indicates that no 
religious variable was statistically significant 
and that the dominant effect was party identi-
fication.

Campaign Participation
We next examine the campaign participation 
batteries. As noted previously, the items in each 
battery have been combined into index and 
dummy variables. We model the unweighted 
measures (first two columns), the weighted 
measures (second two columns), and the im-
puted measures (last two columns). Table 2 in-
dicates that few religious effects were present.

No religious variables are statistically sig-
nificant in the first four models (unweighted 
and weighted). In addition, the Catholic mea-
sure is statistically insignificant in all models, 
and the church attendance variable is only sta-
tistically significant in the campaign index 
model with all missing data imputed. In addi-
tion, the other religious variables are almost 
entirely insignificant across the models. The 
one exception is the measure for the impor-
tance of religion, which is statistically signifi-
cant only in the imputed models.

We also see that education (positive) is sta-
tistically significant across almost all models, 
as the SES theory of political engagement 
might predict. Women are also less likely to 
vote than men are, although neither age nor 
education was generally associated with voter 
turnout. Also, the variables that take into ac-
count features of the immigrant experience 
(such as percentage of life in the United States, 
immigrating to the United States as a child, or 
taking the survey in Spanish) are not signifi-
cant in any of the models.

We also modeled (without the survey 
weights or missing data imputation) the indi-
vidual variables that comprise the campaign 
index as well as an additional measure for fi-
nancial contributions. These are not shown 
because of space considerations, but they in-
dicate that Catholicism and church attendance 
are never statistically significant. The other re-
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Table 2. Models for Campaign Participation

Index
IRR
(SE)

Dummy
Odds 
Ratio
(SE)

Index, 
Weighted

IRR
(SE)

Dummy, 
Weighted

Odds 
Ratio
(SE)

Index, 
Imputed

IRR
(SE)

Dummy, 
Imputed

Odds 
Ratio
(SE)

Constant 0.213
(0.178)

0.041**
(0.057)

0.193**
(0.151)

0.048**
(0.071)

0.144***
(0.057)

0.101**
(0.076)

Female 0.743*
(0.118)

0.632*
(0.164)

0.728**
(0.106)

0.547*
(0.153)

0.837**
(0.069)

0.889
(0.133)

Age 1.005 
(0.007)

1.020
(0.012)

1.002
(0.006)

1.011
(0.014)

1.002 
(0.004)

1.006
(0.008)

Education 1.067***
(0.025)

1.148***
(0.046)

1.075***
(0.020)

1.177***
(0.051)

1.058**
(0.025)

1.088***
(0.025)

Income 0.950
(0.072)

1.013 
(0.128)

0.936
(0.057)

0.962
(0.120)

1.021
(0.066)

1.060
(0.073)

Cuban 1.539
0.519

0.809 
0.583

1.628
(0.500)

0.869
(0.666)

1.180
(0.306)

0.835
(0.333)

Mexican 0.711
(0.178)

0.689
(0.306)

0.737
(0.162)

0.677
(0.321)

0.896
(0.153)

0.772
(0.172)

Central American 1.149
(0.322)

1.500
(0.775)

1.106
(0.268)

1.590
(0.870)

1.067
(0.174)

1.039
(0.358)

Catholic 1.178
(0.336)

1.890
(0.933)

1.194
(0.360)

1.988
(1.097)

1.292
(0.234)

1.697
(0.563)

Unaffiliated 0.937
(0.392)

2.043
(1.348)

1.130
(0.431)

2.674
(2.003)

1.552
(0.428)

2.791*
(1.338)

Religious other 0.784
(0.288)

0.792
(0.469)

0.837
(0.332)

0.822
(0.568)

0.999
(0.260)

1.075
(0.491)

Church attendance 1.052
(0.055)

1.108
(0.094)

1.074
(0.063)

1.141
(0.101)

1.057**
(0.034)

1.059
(0.066)

Religious importance 1.011
(0.237)

1.177
(0.426)

0.979
(0.245)

1.115
(0.467)

1.491***
(0.159)

1.701***
(0.230)

Born again 1.056
(0.202)

0.813
(0.257)

1.158
(0.205)

0.937
(0.319)

1.153
(0.19)

1.125
(0.203)

Party in country of 
origin

1.097
(0.196)

1.130
(0.322)

1.150
(0.205)

1.200
(0.383)

1.078 
(0.193)

1.381
(0.464)

Percentage of life in  
the United States

1.606
(0.830)

1.297
(1.081)

1.128
(0.538)

0.809
(0.732)

1.785
(0.793)

2.244 
(1.082)

Child immigrant 0.842
(0.227)

1.067
(0.443)

0.953
(0.259)

1.143
(0.523)

0.877
(0.218)

0.968
(0.209)

Spanish 1.223
(0.610)

1.727
(1.379)

1.517
(0.746)

2.374
(0.072)

0.859
(0.171)

0.741
(0.219)

Observations 309 309 309 309 1,304 1,304
Pseudo R2 / Prob > F 0.07 0.09 0.07 0.11 0.0000 0.0001

Source: McCann and Jones-Correa 2012. 
Odds Ratios (OR) and Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR)
*p < .10; **p < .05; ***p < .01
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ligious variables were largely insignificant, 
showing only a few scattered instances of sta-
tistical significance.4

Taken together, the campaign models pro-
vide additional evidence that religion is nei-
ther positively nor negatively associated with 
Latino immigrant political participation. More 
generally, we see relatively few variables at 
work in any given model, which suggests that 
political engagement may be differently struc-
tured for immigrants and the native born (a 
proposition we test using 2012 ANES data).

Civic Engagement
Table 3 includes the models for civic participa-
tion. Again, we see relatively few religious vari-
ables at work, and none that is consistently 
significant. Most important, the Catholic and 
church attendance variables are always insig-
nificant. In addition, the other religious mea-
sures show only scattered, inconsistent effects. 
Most notable is that in the imputed models, 
the religiously unaffiliated (the Nones) and 
those who found religion important are both 
more likely to engage in civic activities.

The most consistently significant measures 
are those that involve the immigrant experi-
ence. The greater the percentage of life lived 
in the United States, the more likely the re-
spondent is to participate in four of the six 
models. In addition, identifying with a politi-
cal party in the respondent’s nation of origin 
is associated with greater civic activity in five 
of the six models. The SES measures, by con-
trast, are largely insignificant (although in-
come was the most notable among this group).

When we model the individual variables 
that make up the index measure, plus two 
questions about donating to a religious or non-
religious organization, we see no consistent 
religious effects. One difference in these mod-
els is that the role of education is more notice-
able because it is statistically significant in 
four of the six models, whereas it was signifi-
cant only once in the index and dummy vari-
able models.

We therefore see that religion does not ap-
pear to shape the civic engagement of Latino 
immigrants. On the one hand, this suggests 
that religion is not providing a boost to civic 
activism among immigrants. On the other 
hand, it is not negatively associated with such 
engagement. As we will suggest, however, 
these null findings could mask disparate ef-
fects—some immigrants join churches that 
promote a bridging social capital that pro-
motes greater civic and political engagement, 
while others become members of isolated con-
gregations and consequently experience a form 
of segmented religious assimilation.

ANES Comparisons
Last, we created comparison models using 
similar dependent and independent variables 
from the 2012 ANES (see table A3 for descrip-
tive statistics). The former included voter turn-
out, an index of campaign activities, and an 
index of civic participation activities (for the 
specific measures, see table A2). We ran these 
models for the Latino native- born sample as 
well as the Anglo (non- Hispanic white) sample 
(see tables 4 and 5).

For native- born Latinos, the role of religion 
is more evident than in the LINES models. The 
Catholic variable is statistically significant and 
positive in the two index models, whereas the 
church attendance variable is statistically sig-
nificant and positive in the voter turnout 
model. Among Anglos, the Catholic variable is 
not significant, although the church atten-
dance measure is positively associated with 
voter turnout and campaign participation.

Taken together, these ANES findings are 
consistent with Jones- Correa and Leal (2001). 
These authors note that Catholicism was never 
negatively, and sometimes positively, associ-
ated with Latino political engagement. For An-
glos, by contrast, church attendance mattered 
in a way that denomination did not. They posit 
that such results spoke to the different roles 
played by churches in the lives of Latinos and 
Anglos.

4. The born again were more likely to attend a campaign rally but less likely to wear a campaign button, the 
Other religious were also less likely to wear a campaign button, and those who thought religion was important 
were less likely to donate to a campaign.
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Table 3. Models for Civic Participation

Index
IRR
(SE)

Dummy
Odds 
Ratio
(SE)

Index, 
Weighted

IRR
(SE)

Dummy, 
Weighted

Odds Ratio
(SE)

Index,
 Imputed

IRR
(SE)

Dummy,
 Imputed

Odds 
Ratio
(SE)

Constant 0.154**
(0.143)

0.035**
(0.051)

0.186
(0.243)

0.186
(0.243)

0.137***
(0.068)

0.148**
(0.106)

Female 1.134
(0.203)

1.016
(0.268)

1.167
(0.247)

1.097
(0.318)

0.932
(0.117)

0.865
(0.117)

Age 0.991
(0.008)

0.991
(0.012)

0.992
(0.009)

0.997
(0.013)

0.986**
(0.005)

0.974***
(0.006)

Education 1.027
(0.028)

1.031
(0.041)

1.034
(0.030)

1.028
(0.046)

1.050*
(0.023)

1.018
(0.023)

Income 1.121
(0.091)

1.230*
(0.152)

1.112 
(0.085)

1.242 
(0.164)

1.100*
(0.054)

1.202*
(0.098)

Cuban 1.513
0.784

3.354*
2.455

1.253
(0.560)

2.942
(2.212)

1.770
(0.664)

2.151*
(0.907)

Mexican 1.281
(0.431)

2.288*
(1.134)

1.144
(0.454)

1.970
(1.005)

1.664**
(0.379)

2.013**
(0.526)

Central American 1.447
(0.546)

2.106
(1.194)

1.418
(0.628)

2.031
(1.066)

1.822
(0.624)

1.825*
(0.524)

Catholic 0.753
(0.247)

0.830
(0.425)

0.745
(0.262)

0.706
(0.408)

1.329
(0.412)

1.350
(0.458)

Unaffiliated 1.274
(0.552)

2.091
(1.419)

1.630
(0.723)

2.442
(1.837)

2.186**
(0.753)

2.694***
(0.974)

Religious other .607
0(.250)

0.775
(0.478)

0.631
(0.286)

0.639
(0.444)

0.900
(0.364)

0.875
(0.357)

Church attendance 1.023
(0.062)

1.046
(0.092)

1.053
(0.073)

1.065
(0.102)

1.059
(0.043)

1.060
(0.065)

Religious importance 1.096
(0.271)

1.318
(0.492)

0.983
(0.285)

1.154
(0.476)

1.404***
(0.161)

1.561**
(0.270)

Born again 0.898
(0.200)

1.002
(0.326)

0.927
(0.220)

0.958
(0.360)

0.928
(0.143)

1.074
(0.179)

Party in country of origin 1.782***
(0.354)

1.984**
(0.582)

1.547* 
(0.359)

1.635 
(0.533)

1.442*
(0.279)

1.752***
(0.312)

Percentage of life in the 
United States

3.228**
(1.862)

6.460**
(5.684)

2.562 
(1.738)

3.276 
(3.086)

2.371**
(0.976)

6.192***
(3.425)

Child immigrant 1.000
(0.281)

0.812
(0.343)

1.094
(0.343)

0.970
(0.441)

1.007
(0.182)

0.692
(0.178)

Spanish 1.095
(.558)

1.490
(1.227)

1.021
(0.677)

1.578
(1.400)

0.637**
(0.107)

0.631
(0.195)

Observations 308 308 308 308 1,304 1,304
Pseudo R2 / Prob > F 0.05 0.06 0.06 0.05 0.0000 0.0000

Source: McCann and Jones-Correa 2012. 
Odds Ratios (OR) and Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR)
*p < .10; **p < .05; ***p < .01
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concluSionS
This paper used the unique LINES as well as 
the 2012 ANES to better understand the impli-
cations of religion for the political engagement 
of Latino immigrants. To date, the lack of sur-
vey data on Latino immigrants means that we 
have little quantitative evidence about the po-
litical implications of the Latino immigrant 
presence in American religion. Given this lack 
of previous research, it would be premature to 
draw strong conclusions from our results. Nev-

ertheless, we hope that future researchers will 
continue to examine the religious profile of La-
tino immigrants and to study the role of reli-
gion in Latino and immigrant communities 
(for discussion, see Leal 2002, 2010; Barvosa- 
Carter 2004; DeSipio 2007; Matovina 2012).

More specifically, the paper contributes to 
the Verba, Schlozman, and Brady (1995) and 
Jones- Correa and Leal (2001) debate by exam-
ining the determinants of electoral, nonelec-
toral, and civic engagement. The various mod-

Table 4. ANES 2012 Models, Native-Born Latinos

Vote
OR
(SE)

Campaign 
Participation Index

IRR
(SE)

Civic 
Participation Index

IRR
(SE)

Constant 0.163***
(0.112)

0.022***
(0.015)

0.104**
(0.040)

Female 1.671*
(0.500)

1.033
(0.311)

1.285
(0.223)

Age 1.018**
(0.009)

1.004
(0.009)

0.998
(0.005)

Education 1.347
(0.283)

1.207
(0.229)

1.803***
(0.178)

Income 1.073***
(0.026)

0.995
(0.020)

1.007 
(0.014)

Cuban 2.610
2.475

0.977
(0.965)

0.755 
0.341

Mexican 0.606
(0.193)

1.947**
(0.640)

1.008
(0.176)

Catholic 0.700
(0.285)

2.167**
(0.752)

2.316***
(0.559)

Unaffiliated 1.168
(0.634)

1.645
(0.999)

2.837***
(0.886)

Religious other 0.675
(0.452)

0.731
(0.523)

3.596***
(1.559)

Church attendance 1.382***
(0.132)

1.143
(0.113)

1.088
(0.058)

Born again 0.717
(0.279)

1.514
(0.534)

1.955**
(0.507)

Spanish 0.672
(0.337)

0.699
(0.314)

0.175***
(0.069)

Internet sample 1.623*
(0.468)

1.525
(0.422)

1.072
(0.174)

Observations 592 593 592
Pseudo R2 / Prob > F 0.0000 0.0009 0.0000

Source: McCann and Jones-Correa 2012. 
Odds Ratios (OR) and Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR)
*p < .10; **p < .05; ***p < .01

r s f :  t h e  r u s s e l l  s a g e  f o u n d at i o n  j o u r n a l  o f  t h e  s o c i a l  s c i e n c e s



 r e l i g i o n  a n d  p o l i t i c a l  e n g a g e m e n t  1 3 9

els, using different weighting and imputing 
approaches, found consistent results—almost 
no religious effects among Latino immigrants. 
In particular, there is no support for the theory 
that Catholicism or church attendance shapes 
the political or civic activism of the first gen-
eration. As we note, although this suggests that 
religious beliefs, belongings, and behaviors are 
not enhancing the involvement of immigrants 
in politics, neither are they reducing it. The 
results are inconsistent both with the theories 
of Verba, Schlozman, and Brady (1995) about 
the demobilization potential of Catholicism 
and with the findings of Jones- Correa and Leal 
(2001) about the unique electoral benefits of 
Catholicism to Latinos.

By contrast, the ANES models indicate that 
religious denomination and service atten-

dance play a role in the political engagement 
of native- born Latinos and Anglos. For the for-
mer, Catholicism shapes civic and campaign 
activities, while attendance is associated with 
voter turnout. For Anglos, it is church atten-
dance that matters, not denomination. These 
results are broadly consistent with those of 
Jones- Correa and Leal (2001), but taken to-
gether suggest that religion plays different po-
litical and civic roles for immigrants and 
native- born Latinos.

How do we understand these largely statisti-
cally insignificant LINES religious effects? Any 
fair assessment will encompass three potential 
explanations: issues with the survey data that 
led to null results; actual null results, which are 
nevertheless important to researchers; and 
mixed effects that appear as null results.

Table 5. ANES 2012 Models, Non-Hispanic Whites

Vote
OR
(SE)

Campaign 
Participation Index

IRR
(SE)

Civic 
Participation Index

IRR
(SE)

Constant 0.096***
(0.030)

0.069***
(0.022)

0.580***
(0.088)

Female 1.108
(0.131)

0.804
(0.092)

0.958
(0.051)

Age 1.038***
(0.004)

1.014***
(0.004)

1.000
(0.002)

Education 1.649***
(0.119)

1.230***
(0.071)

1.315***
(0.036)

Income 1.051***
(0.008)

0.993
(0.009)

1.006*
(0.004)

Catholic 1.071
(0.200)

1.102
(0.155)

1.053
(0.077)

Unaffiliated 0.858
(0.169)

1.042
(0.193)

0.932
(0.078)

Religious other 0.440***
(0.118)

1.005
(0.229)

1.146
(0.148)

Church attendance 1.106**
(0.044)

1.081**
(0.038)

0.998
(0.017)

Born again 0.897
(0.158)

0.920
(0.140)

1.060
(0.079)

Internet sample 1.311*
(0.179)

1.025
(0.131)

1.092
(0.065)

Observations 3,108 3,102 3,102
Pseudo R2 / Prob > F 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000

Source: McCann and Jones-Correa 2012. 
Odds Ratios (OR) and Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR)
*p < .10; **p < .05; ***p < .01
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First, no dataset is without its quirks. This 
may particularly be the case for understudied 
and more difficult to study populations, which 
present sampling challenges. In our examina-
tion of religion and participation among La-
tino immigrants, the LINES manifested its 
share of such problems. Although the two- 
wave design may be a positive feature for some 
research questions, the drop off in wave 2 re-
spondents required supplemental respon-
dents in the second wave. Unfortunately, sev-
eral questions from the first wave were not 
asked of these fresh respondents,5 and the sur-
vey also has nontrivial missing data of the 
standard variety. However, the main religious 
results do not change when we impute the 
missing data, which adds to our confidence in 
the findings.

We also have questions about potential dif-
ferences that may result from the use of  
two survey firms, as discussed. For example, 
slightly more than half of the respondents (51 
percent) contacted by Latino Decisions pre-
ferred to take the survey in Spanish. In the 
second- wave surveys, conducted by Interview-
ing Services of America, about 95 percent pre-
ferred to take the survey in Spanish. This 
 suggests nonrandom drop off, which was ad-
dressed through a new sample generated by 
the second firm. This could have introduced 
potential biases or inefficiencies into the data-
set. Nevertheless, as we discussed, the results 
do not appear to change whether we take into 
account the separate survey efforts in the sec-
ond wave, which is encouraging.

For the religion question, the LINES could 
have benefited from more appropriate ques-
tions that better capture the relevant dimen-
sions of Latino and immigrant religion. For 
example, the emergence of charismatic spiri-
tuality is one of the most notable features of 
Christianity in Latin America and the United 
States, among both Catholics and Protestants. 
The LINES has no question to assess this im-
portant fissure. The contemporary rise of non-
denominational Christianity is shared among 

Latino populations, yet the LINES asked re-
spondents to choose between Catholic and 
Protestant labels. Other survey work finds that 
many Protestants do not identify with this la-
bel and may erroneously fall into an Other cat-
egory without more appropriate response op-
tions. It is also difficult to assess the religiously 
unaffiliated due to a question- branching 
scheme that conflates church attendance with 
religious affiliation. Religion and politics 
scholarship understands these as different po-
litically relevant aspects of religion. To be fair, 
much of the religion module was adopted from 
the ANES, but one might ask why the LINES 
retained Jewish as a response option for a 
study of Latino immigrants yet did not find a 
way to better assess charismatics, nondenom-
inational Christians, or the unaffiliated.

Second, the null findings could reflect reli-
gious measures that are not, in fact, associated 
with the dependent variables. Although many 
scholars automatically discount null findings, 
academia is increasingly aware of the danger 
that doing so poses to scholarship. Annie 
Franco, Neil Malhotra, and Gabor Simonovits 
(2014) explain how null findings are an impor-
tant part of the scientific process (see also 
Mervis 2014). Unfortunately, the tendency in 
social science is to not publish or even submit 
statistically insignificant results, which Franco 
and colleagues see as a “pernicious form of 
publication bias.” This serves to obscure a 
large swath of scientific results that would oth-
erwise help advance the scholarly conversa-
tion. At the very least, it does nothing to dis-
courage future researchers from replicating 
such past work. At worst, write Franco and col-
leagues, “if future researchers conduct similar 
studies and obtain significant results by 
chance, then the published literature on the 
topic will erroneously suggest stronger effects” 
(2014, 1504).

Third, we might see the results in the mod-
els as reflecting the complexity of religion in 
immigrant communities. Rather than positing 
a single effect, we might instead see the immi-

5. These include variables that are especially relevant to studying immigrant populations, such as the number 
of family members at home, identification with the country of origin, and the desire to eventually return home. 
Some of our models would have benefited from these questions, but we did not include them because the result 
would be a further loss of observations (in addition to those generated by the usual missing data).
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grant interaction with religion as varying. In 
Levitt’s (2008) study of immigrants in Boston, 
although churches helped connect individuals 
to politics, the crucial factor was whether a 
church facilitated the interaction of immi-
grants with the native born. Churches that 
could provide this bridging social capital were 
more effective in promoting political engage-
ment. By contrast, “members of stand- alone 
congregations, with few U.S. ties, were on their 
own” (780, emphasis added).

The results in this paper might be seen as 
evidence for such a complex understanding of 
the religious profile of Latino immigrants. Per-
haps some are experiencing a form of seg-
mented religious assimilation, which not only 
fails to help them adapt but contributes to an 
isolation associated with downward mobility. 
More generally, Stephen Warner sought to “re-
mind students of assimilation (and of ethnic 

and racial minorities) that religion is a factor 
that they must take into account in their mod-
els” (1998, 103). We similarly hope that re-
searchers of religion and assimilation will see 
that each literature has much to offer the 
other.

Although we cannot draw such conclusions 
without contextual parish- level data, we hope 
that this paper will help inspire more detailed 
survey and data collection efforts. They will be 
necessary if we are to better understand the 
interlocking, contemporary phenomena of im-
migrant growth and religious dynamism. The 
LINES allows us to bring some unique evidence 
to bear on the subject, but we also hope it will 
prove to be only one of many surveys that re-
searchers will examine. Only from such collec-
tive efforts can we best understand the impor-
tant and emerging topics at the intersection of 
Latino politics, immigration, and religion.

Table A1. LINES Descriptive Statistics

Min Max Mean SD

Female 0 1 0.558 0.497
Age 18 95 48.760 14.934
Education 1 16 6.457 3.689
Income 0 7 1.753 1.111
Cuban 0 1 0.071 0.257
Mexican 0 1 0.668 0.471
Central American 0 1 0.138 0.345
Catholic 0 1 0.611 0.488
Religiously unaffiliated 0 1 0.089 0.284
Religious other 0 1 0.131 0.337
Church attendance 0 1 3.344 1.640
Religious importance 0 1 0.541 0.499
Born again 0 1 0.316 0.465
Party in country of origin 0 1 0.292 0.455
Percentage of life in United States 0 1 0.481 0.200
Child immigrant 0 1 0.237 0.425
Spanish language interview 0 1 0.663 0.473
Voted in 2012 election 0 1 0.741 0.434
Civic participation index 0 6 0.998 1.113

Civic participation dummy 0 1 0.582 0.494
Attended a rally 0 1 0.090 0.287
Attended a civic meeting 0 1 0.198 0.399
Signed an online petition 0 1 0.036 0.187

appendix
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Table A2. ANES Descriptive Statistics, Native-Born Latinos

Min Max Mean SD

Female 0 1 0.499 0.500
Age 17 90 37.707 15.734
Education 1 4 1.684 0.833
Income 0 28 12.003 7.680
Cuban 0 1 0.030 0.172
Mexican 0 1 0.626 0.484
Catholic 0 1 0.394 0.489
Religiously unaffiliated 0 1 0.263 0.441
Religious other 0 1 0.046 0.209
Church attendance 0 5 2.004 2.062
Born again 0 1 0.270 0.444
Spanish language interview 0 1 0.105 0.307
Voted in 2012 election 0 1 0.670 0.471

Civic participation index 0 8 1.003 1.581
Online respondent 0 1 0.677 0.468
Attended a rally 0 1 0.066 0.249
Attended a civic meeting 0 1 0.128 0.335
Signed an online petition 0 1 0.224 0.417
Signed a paper petition 0 1 0.188 0.391
Called radio/TV to express 0 1 0.043 0.203
Messaged on social media 0 1 0.204 0.404
Letter to print outlet 0 1 0.036 0.186

Contacted member of Congress 0 1 0.114 0.318

Campaign participation index 0 3 0.182 0.498
Mobilized for campaign 0 1 0.026 0.160
Attended campaign rally 0 1 0.035 0.184
Wore campaign button 0 1 0.120 0.326

Source: ANES 2012. 

Table A1. (cont.)

Min Max Mean SD

Signed a paper petition 0 1 0.046 0.210
Donated to religious organization 0 1 0.440 0.497
Donated to nonreligious organization 0 1 0.188 0.391

Campaign participation index 0 5 0.489 0.744

Campaign participation dummy 0 1 0.380 0.486
Mobilized for campaign 0 1 0.297 0.457
Attended campaign rally 0 1 0.041 0.198
Wore campaign button 0 1 0.105 0.307
Contributed to candidate 0 1 0.028 0.166

Source: McCann and Jones-Correa 2012. 
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Table A3. ANES Descriptive Statistics, Non-Hispanic Whites

Min Max Mean SD

Female 0 1 0.515 0.500
Age 18 90 49.357 17.318
Education 1 4 2.080 1.031
Income 0 28 15.175 7.842
Catholic 0 1 0.225 0.417
Religiously unaffiliated 0 1 0.243 0.429
Religious other 0 1 0.046 0.209
Church attendance 0 5 2.024 2.047
Born again 0 1 0.283 0.451
Voted in 2012 election 0 1 0.796 0.403

Civic participation index 0 8 1.251 1.507
Online respondent 0 1 0.652 0.476
Attended a rally 0 1 0.048 0.215
Attended a civic meeting 0 1 0.193 0.395
Signed an online petition 0 1 0.254 0.435
Signed a paper petition 0 1 0.250 0.433
Called radio/TV to express 0 1 0.030 0.171
Messaged on social media 0 1 0.217 0.412
Letter to print outlet 0 1 0.041 0.197
Contacted member of Congress 0 1 0.219 0.414

Campaign participation index 0 3 0.210 0.545
Mobilized for campaign 0 1 0.030 0.171
Attended campaign rally 0 1 0.052 0.222
Wore campaign button 0 1 0.128 0.334

Source: ANES 2012.
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